
Performance and Finance Select Committee

22 November 2018 – At a meeting of the Performance and Finance Select 
Committee held at 10.30 am at County Hall, Chichester.

Present: Mr Montyn (Chairman)

Mr Catchpole
Mr Crow
Mrs Dennis
Mr Edwards, left at 1pm

Mr Fitzjohn
Mrs Kitchen, left at 
12.19pm
Mr Lea
Mr Smytherman

Mr Turner
Mr Waight, left at 
1.32pm
Dr Walsh

Apologies were received from Mr Barrett-Miles, Mr Cloake, Mrs Mullins, 
Mr Burrett and Mrs Urquhart

Also in attendance: Ms Goldsmith, Mr Hunt, Mr Lanzer, Mr Elkins, Mrs Jupp, 
Mr Marshall, Mr Jupp, Mrs Millson and Mr S J Oakley

Part I

60.   Declarations of Interest 

60.1 Dr Walsh declared the following personal interests: in relation to the 
Budget Update, Total Performance Monitor (schools performance), and 
One Public Estate items as an Arun District Councillor; and in relation to 
the One Public Estate item as a Littlehampton Town Councillor involved in 
the discussions regarding projects within Littlehampton.

60.2 Mr Edwards declared a personal interest in relation to One Public 
Estate as an Arun District Councillor.

60.3 Mr Lea declared a personal interest in relation to the Budget Update 
item as a Mid Sussex District Councillor. 

60.4 Mr Smytherman declared a personal interest in relation to the Total 
Performance Monitor (Alternative Provision Units) and Capital Programme 
Quarter 2 Performance report (Alternative Provision Units) as a local 
authority Governor of Alternative Provision College for West Sussex, and 
in relation to the Total Performance Monitor (Workforce) and One Public 
Estate (Centenary House Worthing) as a Trustee of Coastal West Sussex 
MIND.

60.5 Mrs Dennis declared a personal interest in relation to the Total 
Performance Monitor (schools performance) as a governor of Gattons 
Infant School and Twineham CE Primary School.

61.   Minutes of the last meeting of the Committee 



61.1 The Chairman requested in relation to 50.5 recommendation 5, that 
the language be clarified to read “to help devise questions” in order to 
reflect the Committee’s role in the proposed Task and Finish Group.

61.2 Resolved – That subject to the above amendment, the Minutes of the 
Performance and Finance Select Committee held on 5 October 2018 be 
approved as a correct record and that they be signed by the Chairman.

62.   Urgent Matters- Angel's Nursery, Barnham 

62.1 The Committee agreed that a verbal update be given by the Cabinet 
Member for Finance and Resources on the proposed development site at 
Angel’s Nursery Barnham. This update took place under the Part II section 
of the meeting due to the restricted nature of the information.

63.   Appointment to the Business Planning Group 

63.1 The Chairman nominated Mr Catchpole to be appointed to the BPG, 
and this was seconded by Mr Turner. Members accepted that appointing 
the Vice Chairman to the Business Planning Group (BPG) was customary 
and advisable, but requested in future when a vacancy arises on the BPG 
that all Committee members be given the opportunity to nominate to the 
vacancy.

63.2 Mrs Dennis nominated Mr Fitzjohn to be appointed to the BPG, and 
this was seconded by Mr Lea. 

63.3 A vote was taken on the nominations and Mr Catchpole was 
appointed. 

63.4 Resolved – That Mr Catchpole be appointed to the Committee’s BPG.

64.   Budget Update and Review of savings proposals for 2019/20 

64.1 The Committee considered a report by the Director of Finance, 
Performance and Procurement (copy appended to the signed minutes).

64.2 The Cabinet Member for Finance and Resources introduced the 
report, which provides an update on the Medium Term Financial Strategy 
presented to the last meeting of the Committee and the work underway to 
balance the budget for 2019/20. The local government finance settlement 
announcement is expected in December, alongside further details on how 
the extra adult social care funding may be used. Continued pressure is 
being applied to the Government for better long term funding of Council 
services. Having removed from the report the savings proposals which will 
not be achieved in this financial year the budget gap currently stands at 
£66.3m, which demonstrates the critical nature of the important decisions 
necessary to balance the budget.

64.3 The Director of Finance, Performance and Procurement introduced 
the report and highlighted key information for the Committee. The detail 
of the budget hasn’t yet emerged but officers are working on demand 
assumptions for services in 2019/20-2022/23 in order to close the budget 
gap. There is some uncertainty at this point but the latest inflationary 



figures will be updated in the final report coming to the January meeting 
of this Committee, and the national living wage and Fire and Rescue 
Service pensions will also be clarified by that time. The report reiterates 
the importance of maintaining the Council’s level of reserve funds, 
especially in light of the fair funding formula. 

64.4 The Committee made comments in relation to the report including 
those that follow. It:

 Commented that austerity is certainly not at an end and this 
concern is widely held by Members. The effects of past decisions 
and service reductions often have unintended consequences which 
still affect residents, with the burden often falling to District and 
Borough Councils. Extra funding is welcomed when given and 
lobbying of Government must continue, however the missing part of 
the full picture is the Government green paper on Adult Social Care. 
The Leader commented that at a recent County Councils Network 
(CCN) conference all Councils are in the same position as West 
Sussex. It is hoped there will be clarity in December with the 
settlement figure, however what the Council would really benefit 
from is longevity in financial planning. 

 Sought clarity regarding the £6.1m highway maintenance award 
from the Government as to whether this is for additional works 
above those already programmed or whether it can be added to the 
general highways budget, and if it is for additional works then is 
there sufficient capacity to bring forward works. The Leader 
explained that it is understood to be for additional works, however 
further details are awaited soon which will clarify how it is to be 
used. The Cabinet Member for Highways and Infrastructure 
confirmed officers are currently assessing the time and capacity 
requirements in relation to extra works being undertaken and he 
would feed back the review findings to the Committee in due 
course. 

 Sought clarity in relation to the strategic savings decision for on-
street car parking, whether changes would only be made in areas 
which have been subject to a Road Space Audit. The Leader 
confirmed this is correct, and the decision is expected to be taken 
on 18 December. 

 Expressed concern regarding the recruitment freeze and that some 
important vacant posts are not being recruited to, such as lollipop 
posts which are critical to safety. The Leader commented that 
currently the Chief Executive assesses and approves each 
recruitment post. The priority is children’s social worker posts to 
ensure timely assessments take place, and £2m has been allocated 
to support new posts. 

 Commented on the resources within the Communications team 
producing magazines and publications for residents, yet there is a 
homelessness problem within the County and stated the Council’s 
priority should be the most vulnerable. The Leader commented that 
the Communications department appears to have grown over recent 
years, however this is not the case. It appears so due to staff who 
were embedded within their services undertaking a communications 
role that have now been centralised into one team. All services are 
being considered for savings, including a review of the Connections 
magazine.



 Commented in relation to the local assistance network (LAN) and 
supported housing savings proposals that initially the services were 
given to local councils by the Government but without any funding, 
which adds to authorities’ difficulties now in funding extra demand. 
The Council should be lobbying hard to stop further unfunded 
Government initiatives such as this. The Leader explained that in 
2011 the Government ring-fence for LAN was removed but the 
Council have continued to fund it. Government are being lobbied for 
funding but there has not been much progress. In relation to 
supported housing, the Council is not the housing authority but 
creative discussion is taking place with the District and Borough 
councils to mitigate this saving. 

 Highlighted that sufficient information must be made available to 
members as far in advance as possible for the Member Day on the 
Budget, Savings Programme and Capital Programme on 9 January 
in order to ensure effective member dialogue. The Director of 
Finance, Performance and Procurement explained that the deadlines 
are tight but officers are aiming to get the information out in time 
for the next meeting of this Committee. 

64.5 Resolved:

1) That the Committee recognise the difficult budget decisions to be made 
and noted that these will be scrutinised at the relevant select committees 
over the next few weeks;

2) That the Committee looks forward to being able to review and 
scrutinise the full budget papers at the January meeting;

3) That the Committee reiterates the need for information to be provided 
ahead of the 9 January 2019 Member Day; and

4) That the Committee stresses the need to continue to lobby the 
Government for funding.

65.   Treasury Management Mid-Year Review 

65.1 The Committee considered a report by the Director of Finance, 
Performance and Procurement (copy appended to the signed minutes).

65.2 The Cabinet Member for Finance and Resources introduced the report 
which provides treasury performance data, and commended the Treasury 
Management officers who have managed treasury funds well over the past 
year.

65.3 The Financial Reporting Manager introduced the report which outlines 
the treasury management mid-year position and highlighted key 
information for the Committee. Throughout the first half of 2018/19 the 
Council has complied with all relevant statutory and regulatory 
requirements; on one occasion the monetary exposure limit for 
investments held in short-term Money Market Funds was exceeded due to 
actual payments and receipts differing from the cash flow forecast, 
however this was rectified the next day and has been reported through 
both the Treasury Management Panel and Regulation Audit and Accounts 



Committee. Forecasted borrowing is within the set limits and the internal 
borrowing strategy continued in the first half of the year. Section 7 Non-
Treasury (Commercial) Activity is a new addition to the report detailing 
non-treasury activity.

65.4 The Committee made comments in relation to the report including 
those that follow. It:
• Queried whether interest rates are likely to rise, and whether it is 

worth locking in borrowing now at a lower rate of interest in order 
to use later. The Cabinet Member for Finance and Resources 
confirmed interest rate forecasts are continually monitored against 
the cost of forward borrowing to ensure the Council is getting the 
best benefit.

• Commented in relation to the report stating there was no new 
external borrowing, that the Cabinet Member for Environment had 
previously informed a member of the Committee that £2m was 
borrowed for installation of solar panels in schools and the Cabinet 
Member may need to be updated if this is not the case. The 
Financial Reporting Manager confirmed there had been no new 
external borrowing. 

65.5 Resolved – That the Committee welcomes the Treasury Management 
Mid-Year Review (2018/19) report and recognises the continual review by 
officers.

66.   Total Performance Monitor as at end of September 2018 

66.1 The Committee considered a report by the Director of Finance, 
Performance and Procurement (copy appended to the signed minutes).

66.2 The Cabinet Member for Finance and Resources introduced the 
report, highlighting that the July TPM showed a £4.75m overspend but the 
September TPM shows the overspend is now £6m. This increase is mostly 
due to children’s services challenges including additional costs from 
children’s homes as detailed in paragraphs 5 and 6, and £2.5m for new 
social worker posts. The overspend must be reduced in order to avoid use 
of the budget management reserve. Savings have now been categorised 
as with or without mitigated actions (para 23) which results in a predicted 
£1.8m shortfall, which has been factored into the forecast outturn 
position.

66.3 The Director of Finance, Performance and Procurement introduced 
the financial element of the report, reiterating the main budget pressure of 
children and young people’s services. Mitigation work is ongoing through 
general staffing and vacancy control. School transport costs have been 
stationary since September which is positive and reserves have been used 
to partially mitigate this pressure. The cost anticipated with renewing the 
Highways contract has reduced to £1.6m and this has been partially 
mitigated. Extra Government funds for adult social care winter pressure 
may have constraints on how it can be used, however contingency funds 
to mitigate this are available from the Improved Better Care Fund (IBCF). 
There has been some overspend in Facilities Management but this is being 
monitored. Overspend in 2018/19 can be funded by the use of reserves if 
necessary however much depends upon what extra winter pressure is felt. 



66.4 The Committee made comments in relation to the financial element 
of the report including those that follow. It:
• Queried whether there was an end date for replacing the children’s 

homes, and a predicted date for the Council’s facilities to be open 
again. The Cabinet Member for Children and Young People explained 
that there is a review of children’s residential homes currently 
underway, with an interim review due in January specific to 
Cissbury Lodge and May House with a full review of all 
establishments due in March 2019; there are no firm dates yet for 
the reopening of facilities. Retention schemes and payments have 
been positively received by staff and taken up by 125 existing social 
workers. 10 new job offers have been made recently and 10 more 
are expected imminently which shows the Council’s commitment to 
staffing children’s social care. The Leader commented that the work 
in ongoing

• Queried what was being done to tackle the longer term situation for 
children’s placements outside the county, which are more costly to 
the Council and disruptive for the children. The Cabinet Member for 
Children and Young People explained that due to the closure of 
Cissbury Lodge, May House and Seaside homes most children have 
been placed within West Sussex. The review of residential homes 
will look at the demand, marketplace offering and cost against a 
review of the County’s own offering. 

• Expressed concern that alternative provision colleges were up-to 
and exceeding demand for places, and queried what was being done 
to support schools in order to keep pupils in mainstream schools 
and avoid exclusions. The Leader highlighted this is a national issue 
as there is no right of entry for local authorities to free schools or 
academies. The Cabinet Member for Education and Skills will be 
asked to provide a more detailed response to the Committee.

• Expressed concern regarding reactive highways winter activity no 
longer covered by the “lump sum” contract arrangement, and 
queried whether there had been a risk assessment of the possible 
increased costs due to adverse weather conditions. The Director of 
Finance, Performance and Procurement stated the finance team has 
made projections and agreed to provide a summary of the 
information to the Committee.

66.5 The Head of Intelligence and Performance introduced the quarterly 
performance element of the report, summarising key information for the 
Committee. A presentation was given focusing on 3 highlighted measures: 
Pupils in West Sussex schools judged good or outstanding, average time 
between a child entering care and moving in with their adoptive family, 
and delayed transfers of care from hospital that are attributed to social 
care.

66.6 The Committee made comments in relation to the report including 
those that follow. It:
• Commented that the improvement in schools is welcome, but 

progress appears slower in comparison due to schools improving 
nationally also, and wished to see further improvements in the 
coming years.



• Commented that the statistics show clearly the link between funding 
and achievement, with the top 20 schools being in metropolitan and 
London boroughs, and that the gap must be closed for West Sussex 
schools particularly those in Crawley and the coastal strip. The 
Leader thanked the Committee for these comments, and noted that 
Blair’s London Challenge has shown good improvements however 
redistribution of funding is needed now to benefit schools.

• Noted that in the recent national news publication of the Top 250 
Primary Schools none were in West Sussex, and expressed concern 
that to support the growth of the Gatwick diamond and science 
based jobs within the county the right primary education needs to 
be provided. The Leader supported the comment and explained this 
suggestion has already been made and the Council are working with 
the local enterprise partnership strategy.

• Requested a scattergram (including percentages) showing how 
schools have performed versus their level of funding, and a full 
statistical regression of funding vs. improvement. The Head of 
Intelligence and Performance will provide the information to the 
Committee.

 Commented that the quality of teaching and Headship is a critical 
factor for schools and suggested sharing of best practice should be 
undertaken. The Leader highlighted good examples of well-
performing secondary schools, and noted that in recent years the 
success of secondary and primary schools has inverted. Members 
were encouraged to visit and engage with schools in their wards to 
help raise standards.  

 Commented that the biggest challenge for schools is the increase in 
children with special educational needs and disabilities (SEND), 
which leads to the budget required to manage this impeding on the 
mainstream. The Leader commented that the SEND budget 
pressure is a national problem, and pressure for adequate funding 
has been put on the Minister at the recent CCN meeting.

 Commented that nationally adoption rates seem to be falling as 
more couples are able to have their own children, and queried 
whether this has been affecting West Sussex. The Cabinet Member 
for Children and Young People commented that recruiting foster and 
adoptive parents is a challenge, and a more detailed response will 
be provided to the Committee. 

 Commented that the Council have performed well at addressing 
their responsibility for Delayed Transfers of Care (DToC) and noted 
their thanks to the staff involved in this, however the health 
authority now needs to focus on reducing their responsibility for 
DToC. Members queried how they can be confident this is 
embedded within the work of both parties to continue improving. 
The Cabinet Member for Adults and Health stated the IBCF can be 
used to improve DToC and that a spike was seen in August due to 
the summer weather.

 Commented that the number of measures on the year-end forecast 
slide (67) doesn’t match the number of measures shown in 
Appendix 4 pages 65-68, even when accounting for those shown as 
sub-measures. The Head of Intelligence and Performance will check 
this data and confirm for the Committee.

 Expressed concern about the number of ‘red’ targets within the Best 
Start of Life service area, and agreed to refer this to the Children 



and Young People’s Service Select Committee (CYPSSC) for further 
review. The Leader commented that this is the most challenging 
service for the Council, that the Cabinet Member for Children and 
Young People is working to improve performance and that more 
hard scrutiny is encouraged. 

 Commented that due to increasing bills and costs the Council is 
forced to pay more to provide the same or a lesser level of service, 
resulting in asking residents for more in Council Tax in order to 
provide a reduced service which may lead to dissatisfaction with the 
Council. The Cabinet Member for Finance and Resources accepted 
this point and commented that the management of public 
perception is important here. The Communications team can be 
helpful in managing public perception and aiding public 
understanding of the difficulties of financing Council services; this is 
an important point to cover in the proposed Task and Finish Group 
ahead of the next What Matters to You survey.

66.7 The Director of Human Resources and Organisational Change 
introduced the workforce element of the report and highlighted key 
information for the Committee. Full-time equivalent (FTE) headcount is 
down and there has been a decrease in non-employed staff (e.g. agency) 
which is positive. Sickness has slightly reduced however there may be 
some winter impact in quarter 3. Focus groups will be undertaken to 
improve the appraisal process, and the measure on inductions is a new 
measure so this will be monitored and improved over the coming year.  

66.8 The Committee made comments in relation to the report including 
those that follow. It:
• Noted the FTE headcount has reduced between quarters but the pay 

bill has increased by £4.5m, and queried whether this was due to a 
pay increase. The Director of Human Resources and Organisational 
Change confirmed there was a pay award in quarter 2 for NJC staff 
which accounts for this change. There will also be a subsequent 
change for Hay staff.

 Commented that the appraisal process should also cover the rate of 
staff productivity. The Director of Human Resources and 
Organisational Change agreed this should be taken account of and 
will be looked into.

 Commented in relation to recruitment and retention of nursing and 
auxiliary staff that numbers of nurses coming to the UK have fallen 
since the Brexit vote, and queried whether there are any statistics 
available for the workforce in West Sussex. The Director of Human 
Resources and Organisational Change explained a meeting has 
recently taken place with the Director of Public Health and more 
work is required between the Council, the National Health Service 
and the voluntary sector to look into this provision in order to 
reassure members. 

• Enquired how many mental health first aiders there are within the 
Council by each area. The Director of Human Resources and 
Organisational Change confirmed there is no formal network though 
there is interest in a mental health staff group. Work will be 
undertaken with the Director of Public Health to embed public health 
considerations within the Council’s People Strategy and mental 



health first aiders could form a part of that, however the timing of 
this is currently uncertain.

66.9 Resolved:

1) That the Committee are concerned regarding the pressures in children’s 
services and requests further information from the Cabinet Member for 
Education and Skills on what is being done to manage and reduce the level 
of permanent exclusions;

2) That the Committee recognises the clear link between the best 
performing Authorities and funding in relation to schools, that school 
performance must continue to be improved within West Sussex, and 
further recognises the need for the best performing schools to share good 
practice and lessons learned across the County;

3) That the Children and Young People’s Select Committee (CYPSSC) be 
asked to review the performance within Best Start in Life as many of the 
targets are rated ‘red’; and

4) That the Committee recognise the ongoing work on workforce statistics 
and policy, and requests to see the targets included in future reports. 

67.   Capital Programme Quarter 2 Performance Report 

67.1 The Committee considered a report by the Executive Director of 
Economy, Infrastructure and Environment (copy appended to the signed 
minutes).

67.2 The Capital Programme Manager introduced the report and 
highlighted key information for the Committee including two projects that 
have remained in the pipeline stage and two benefits reported as delayed 
or at risk.  

67.3 The Committee made comments in relation to the report including 
those that follow. It:
• Expressed concern regarding the Alternative Provision scheme and 

queried whether there was a timeline or site proposed. The Capital 
Programme Manager confirmed the works at the Flintstone Centre 
were complete and the service had moved, but that remedial 
maintenance works were required at additional cost before the 
project could complete. 

• Expressed concern regarding the A284 Lyminster Bypass and 
sought assurance that capital funding would be made available for 
the viaduct. The Executive Director of Economy, Infrastructure and 
Environment explained that the project is partly funded by the LEP. 
The cost to the Council will be mitigated via a bid to the future 
capital programme, which is currently being worked on and will be 
considered at County Council in February 2019. A further funding 
bid can also be made to Highways England. The local member noted 
his full support to this approach.

• Commented that the local member was not made aware of the 
location of 6 solar farm/battery storage sites within his ward. The 



Leader noted the member should have been aware and will ensure 
he is kept informed and updated in future. 

• Noted that the capital programme is ambitious, and queried how 
much the lack of resource within the team to complete projects has 
been a factor over the past year and how uncompleted projects will 
impact the coming year. The Executive Director of Economy, 
Infrastructure and Environment confirmed the team has struggled 
to recruit and retain specialised staff e.g. surveyors, and has used 
the multi-disciplinary contract procured in the summer to cover this 
gap in staffing. The capacity within the team is a future risk 
however this is being monitored.

 Commented that a significant proportion of projects have been 
reprofiled which may delay the benefit from the project, incur 
additional cost or entail a cost to the community, and queried how 
these factors could be better represented within the report. The 
Capital Programme Manager explained the projections may have 
been over-optimistic regarding delivery in some instances. The 
Cabinet Member for Finance and Resources explained that the 
concern is greater for projects at risk of non-delivery than of delay, 
and rescheduling of projects is sometimes of benefit. Projects such 
as school places are always a priority. Officers are refining the 
capital programme’s progress to better understand its performance 
and the Executive Director is monitoring capacity within the team.

 Commented that slippage of 20% within the programme is a great 
improvement from that of two years ago, that the reports are much 
clearer and informative, and offered thanks to the officers involved 
for their dedication to the programme. The Cabinet Member for 
Finance and Resources echoed this thanks to the officers. 

67.4 Resolved:

1) That the Committee again reiterate the need for local Members to be 
informed and consulted of changes to projects and property holdings 
within their wards; 

2) That the Committee seeks clarity over the allocation of sufficient 
resources to deliver the programme; and 

3) That the Committee request additional effort is put into improving the 
profiling of the delivery of capital projects.

68.   One Public Estate 

68.1 The Committee considered a report by the Executive Director of 
Economy, Infrastructure and Environment (copy appended to the signed 
minutes).

68.2 The Executive Director of Economy, Infrastructure and Environment 
introduced the report which provides an update on the overall programme 
and highlighted key information for the Committee. 

68.3 The Committee made comments in relation to the report including 
those that follow. It:



• Expressed concern regarding the Maltravers/Fitzalan Road 
Littlehampton project as the services included in this project are 
changing regularly. The core concern for residents is the health hub, 
as the Clinical Commissioning Group estate strategy proposes the 
closure of the Zachary Merton Community Hospital. Members 
believe this to be within an unrealistic timetable, expressed concern 
that no funding is offered towards the health hub and asked HASC 
to consider this further. The Executive Director of Economy, 
Infrastructure and Environment commented that as the project 
feasibility is created the funding is committed; 100 homes are 
proposed as part of the finance but this needs to be converted from 
an aspiration to a commitment. The Leader echoed the frustration 
regarding the slow progress of the NHS with this project.

• Queried whether mental health services or day services are planned 
to be provided from Centenary House Worthing; a presentation was 
given to the CLC regarding relocation of services to the library and 
then relocation back to Centenary House again once redeveloped, 
which will be a lot of disruption for services including the 
Registration Service. The Executive Director of Economy, 
Infrastructure and Environment commented that Centenary House 
is in a poor state of repair and requires refurbishment, a viability 
study has been undertaken which gave a number of ideas for the 
site but a proposal has not been confirmed yet. A key constraint in 
the redevelopment is providing appropriate interim service 
accommodation in order that services only relocate once.

• Commented that it would be helpful to have an overall feel for the 
performance of the OPE programme in regards to delivering on both 
timeline and cost in order to reassure Members, and queried 
whether there are any revenue savings attached to the projects 
under OPE. The Executive Director of Economy, Infrastructure and 
Environment commented that the projects may not all be delivered 
as some are speculative, but the Council needs to deliver on our 
internal projects. Officers do look at revenue savings as part of the 
projects, and some savings are made via capital receipts. 

• The Executive Director of Economy, Infrastructure and Environment 
explained that there is a meeting shortly with the NHS regarding 
the OPE and asked if the Committee would be happy to broaden the 
scope of its comments about the NHS commitment to the OPE 
programme to include other projects within the OPE. The 
Committee agreed this would be beneficial.

68.4 Resolved:

1) That the Committee notes the lack of NHS capital funding and 
commitment for projects, and requests the Health and Adult Social Care 
Select Committee (HASC) take these issues and concerns forward for 
scrutiny; and

2) That the Committee notes the slow progress of some projects, including 
Centenary House in Durrington, and the uncertainty of what services will 
be provided on the sites.

69.   Exclusion of Press and Public 



69.1 Resolved – That under section 100(4) of the local Government Act 
1972, the public be excluded from the meeting for the following item of 
business on the grounds that it involved the likely disclosure of exempt 
information as defined in Part I, of schedule 12A of the Act by virtue of 
paragraph 3, and that, in all circumstances of the case, the public interest 
in maintaining the exemption of that information outweighs the public 
interest in disclosing the information.

69.2 The Committee continued its discussion in Part II, for which a Part I 
summary is available. The discussion in Part II took place from 2.14pm 
until 2.37pm.

70.   Part II Minutes of the last meeting of the Committee 

70.1 Resolved – That the Part II minutes of the Performance and Finance 
Select Committee held on 5 October 2018 be approved as a correct record 
and that they be signed by the Chairman.

71.   Angel's Nursery, Barnham Update 

The Committee received a verbal update from the Cabinet Member for 
Finance and Resources regarding Angel’s Nursery, Barnham in Part II. 

Resolved – That the Committee thanked the Cabinet Member for Finance 
and Resources for the update and made comments for consideration.

72.   Business Planning Group Report 

72.1 The Committee considered a report by the Chairman of the Business 
Planning Group (BPG), (copy appended to the signed minutes).

72.2 The Senior Advisor introduced the report which provides an update 
from the latest BPG meeting held on 5 November 2018, setting out the 
key issues discussed and highlighting key information for the Committee. 
A review of governance and procurement will be added to the Contract 
Management TFG scheduled to reconvene in 2019. A draft of the extra 
information provided regarding the Capital Programme report was 
considered and the BPG will monitor its effectiveness. The relevant officer 
will be invited to attend the February BPG in relation to Whole Council 
Design and a Member Day is being proposed on this topic for March 2019. 
The December PFSC Project Day has been cancelled as not required and a 
member session on questioning skills will be scheduled for an alternative 
date.

72.3 The Committee made comments in relation to the report including 
those that follow. It:
• Sought clarity that once the Contracts Management TFG reconvenes 

this will also look at contract negotiation, and Mr Lea expressed 
interest in being part of the TFG if possible. The Senior Advisor 
confirmed this is correct, and that one Conservative seat on the TFG 
will be available.

• Commented that a briefing on the Orbis project was provided two 
years ago regarding progress, but that progress appears slow. The 
Senior Advisor explained the integration is a long process, however 



the Director of Law and Assurance is satisfied with the progress of 
the project as services continue to align.

• Commented in relation to Whole Council Design that it is due to 
come to a Member Day in March, however it would be better for the 
Member Day to come ahead of the budget going to Council in 
February to give Members a holistic picture of the Council’s direction 
before the budget considerations. The Senior Advisor will feed this 
comment back to the Member Development Group and Head of 
Democratic Services and consider options to bring this update 
forward.

72.4 Resolved - That the Committee supported the updates to the work 
programme and notes the Task and Finish Group rolling programme.

73.   Forward Plan of Key Decisions 

73.1 The Committee considered the Forward Plan of Key Decisions (copy 
appended to the signed minutes).

73.2 The Committee made comments in relation to the Forward Plan 
including those that follow. It:
 Queried whether any of the Strategic Budget decisions will be 

webcast to save avoidable Member travel. The Senior Advisor will 
confirm this for the Committee. 

 Commented that it is important the Committees receive the papers 
for these decisions in advance, in order to give adequate 
consideration to the savings.

 Commented that the Guidance on Parking in New Developments 
decision could be contentious. The Senior Advisor will relay the 
Committee’s concern and refer this decision to the Chairman of the 
Environment, Fire and Communities Select Committee (ECFSC) as 
an extra meeting has been scheduled in December for scrutiny of 
the budget savings decisions within its remit.

73.3 Resolved – That the Forward Plan be noted.

74.   Date of Next Meeting 

74.1 The Committee notes its next meeting will take place on 17 January 
2019, commencing at 10.30am.

The meeting ended at 2.51 pm

Chairman


